
 
 

 

PLANNING BOARD AGENDA 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 

Tuesday, September 08, 2020 at 4:00 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 2nd Floor, City Hall, 199 Queen Street 

Live streaming: www.charlottetown.ca/video 
 

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

3. Approval of Agenda – Approval of Agenda for Tuesday, September 08, 2020 

4. Adoption of Minutes - Minutes of Planning Board Meeting on Tuesday, August 18, 2020 

5. Business arising from Minutes  

6. Reports: 

a) Variances: 

1. 58 Maple Avenue (PID #480475) Robert 
Request for a temporary use in order to move three (3) mobile trailers onto the subject property for the 

Mount Academy students to store their recreational equipment (i.e. hockey gear).   

 

b) Rezonings: 

2. 12 Valley Street (PID #358192) & 281 University Avenue (PID #358051 & PID #358077) Greg 

Request to rezone a portion (approximately 416.3 sq m) of the property located at 12 Valley Street from 

the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone. This request is to 

proceed to public consultation only at this time but should also be noted that it includes a lot consolidation 

and variance request that will be dealt with following public consultation. 

 

3. 35 Connolly Street (PID #358556) Greg  

Request to rezone the subject property from the Shopping Centre Commercial (C-3) Zone to the Mixed-

Use Corridor (MUC) Zone in order to construct a single-detached dwelling on the vacant property. 

 

4. 40-42 Kensington Road / 3 Park Street (PID #365676) Greg 

Request to rezone the subject property from the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to the Medium 

Density Residential (R-3) Zone, amend the Official Plan designation from Low Density Residential to 

Medium Density Residential and obtain a variance to decrease the lot frontage requirement for an 

apartment dwelling on a corner lot from 98.4 ft to 53.87 ft in order to convert the existing legal non-

conforming three (3) unit dwelling into a four (4) unit dwelling. 

 

5. 53 Towers Road (Lot 2014-5) (PID #1076702) Laurel 

Request to amend a comprehensive development plan and amend a development agreement to increase 

the density on the lot from 60 to 62 units. 

 

6. Corner of Towers Road and Mount Edward Road (PID #s 390534, 390559 and 390542) Laurel 

Request to amend Appendix “B” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Comprehensive Development 

Area (CDA) Parcels and Permitted Uses);  a request to amend Appendix “A” the Official Plan Map from 

Low Density Residential to Comprehensive Plan Area; and to amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning & 

Development Bylaw to rezone a portion of PID # 390559 and PID #390542 from Low Density 

Residential(R-2S) to Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) to facilitate a mixed use development. 

 



 
 

 

7. 115 Murchison Lane and Deacon Grove Lane (PID #s 425892 & 691162) Laurel 

Request to rezone the area around Hillsborough Hospital from Institutional (I) and Business Park Industrial 

(M-3) to Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) to allow for the development of a mental health and 

acute care campus as well as a mixed-use development and amend the Official Plan designation from 

Employment and Institutional to Comprehensive Development Area. 

 

8. 45 Towers Road (Lot 2014-4) (PID #1076694) Laurel 

Request to amend a comprehensive development plan and amend a development agreement to change the 

use on a lot from a 90-bed community care facility with an additional 8,000 sq. ft of commercial space to 

a 74-unit apartment building. 

 

9. 428 Queen Street (PID #368134) Robert 

Request to rezone PID #368134 and a portion of PID #368118 from Medium Density Residential (R-3) 

Zone to Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC)  Zone and amend the Official Plan Map from Medium Density 

Residential to Commercial to construct a parking lot for McQueen’s Bike Shop and consolidate PID#’s 

(368126, 368134 and a portion of 368118) to form a new Lot 2020-1.  

 

10. 168 Weymouth St (PID #345108) Robert 
Request to rezone the subject property from Downtown Neighbourhood (DN) Zone to Downtown Mixed 

Use Neighbourhood (DMUN) Zone to operate a professional office (i.e. Accountants) on the first two 

floors with the remaining third floor to be used for residential.   

 

c) Others 

11. Zoning & Development By-law Amendments (PH-ZD.2) Laurel 

Proposed amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (PH-ZD.2) as it pertains to Section 20: 

Medium Density Mixed Use (MUR) Zone mixing formula for housing types to allow better placement of 

similar dwellings; Section 45.12: Private Street Access being removed and repealed; 3) Section 45.6: 

General Provisions for Subdivision pertaining to private roads; and Section 44.12.4: Regulations for Fascia 

Sign General Provisions to allow fascia signage to be located at the top of a four (4) storey street wall or 

the top of a building impacted by a step back. 

 

7. Introduction of New Business 

8. Adjournment of Public Session 



PLANNING AND HERITAGE COMMITTEE – PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 

TUESDAY, AUGUST 18, 2020, 12:00 P.M. 

VIDEOCONFERENCE (Webex) 

 

Present: Mayor Philip Brown  

Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 

Deputy Mayor Jason Coady, Vice-Chair  

Councillor Julie McCabe  

Councillor Bob Doiron 

Bobby Kenny, RM  

Basil Hambly, RM 

Kris Fournier, RM 

Reg MacInnis, RM  

Shallyn Murray, RM  

  
Also: Alex Forbes, PHM  

Greg Morrison, PII  

 

Robert Zilke, PII  

Ellen Faye Catane, PH IO/AA 

 

Regrets: Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 

 

Rosemary Herbert, RM 

 

 

1. Call to Order  

Councillor Rivard called the meeting to order at 12:00 pm.  

 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

Councillor Rivard asked if there are any conflicts and there being none, moved to the approval of 

the agenda. 

 

3. Approval of Agenda 

Moved by Councillor Bob Doiron and seconded by Mayor Philip Brown, that the agenda for 

Tuesday, August 18, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 

 

4. Adoption of Minutes 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the minutes of the meeting 

held on Tuesday, August 04, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 

 

5. Business arising from Minutes 

Mayor Philip Brown questioned what happened with Item 8 in the minutes from August 04, 2020 

for 281 University Avenue/12 Valley Street where there appeared to be some confusion at the 

Regular Meeting of Council meeting on August 10, 2020. Councillor Rivard clarified that one of 

the Councillors reached out to the CAO with regards to conflict of one of Planning Board 

members. One board member (Shallyn Murray) declared conflict of interest for this application 

but stayed in the room. Councillor Rivard and other board members at that time, felt it was 

acceptable since Ms. Murray was not voting and she would be available to answer any questions 

relating to the application. It was later determined that she should not be in the room and should 

not be presenting as this could “influence” the board in the recommendation. This application 

will be presented back to planning board for review and recommendation. 
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Mayor Brown asked if this should be the case moving forward and Councillor Rivard indicated 

that there could be other situations but this will be looked into in more detail. 

 

6. 131 Bell Crescent (PID #827766) 

This is a variance application to decrease the minimum flankage yard setback requirement from 

19.7 ft to approximately 12.5 ft in order to construct a single-detached dwelling on the vacant 

property at 131 Bell Crescent (PID #827766). Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. 

See attached report.  

 

The property is located on the corner of three (3) streets - Bell Crescent, Bell Crescent and Lower 

Malpeque Road. All properties in this subdivision is located in the Single-Detached Residential 

(R-1L) Zone. Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the of the subject property. 

Seven (7) letters in support of the proposed variance were received.  

 

The applicant purchased a pre-fabricated home that is currently under construction and the size of 

the building does not fit within the permitted setbacks in the applicant’s preferred configuration; 

hence the request for a variance. The applicant indicated that that they could rotate the orientation 

of the proposed home to fit on the small side of Bell Crescent, facing the flankage yard and locate 

the driveway along the flankage yard. The 50-ft minimum setback from the corners for the 

driveway could be maintained but the community mailbox would have to be relocated since it 

would be in the way or would be in close proximity to the driveway. The applicant’s concern is 

that this orientation and location of the driveway could cause potential issues not only for the 

applicant backing out but with other cars or residents trying to get their mail from the mailbox and 

potentially stopping in their driveway.  

 

The proposed driveway would then be located on the other side of Bell Crescent in their front yard 

to the north. It is a double car driveway. Mr. Morrison also presented the plans for the pre-fab 

home. The letters received in support are from most of the nearby property owners. One letter 

quoted that - they felt that the proposed building would fit in with the neighborhood; the driveway 

is better suited where it is being proposed rather than near the mailbox or where the mailboxes are 

currently located; and having a driveway on the smaller side of Bell Crescent street aside from 

mailbox could cause issues with vehicles turning off of Lower Malpeque Road and cars backing 

out from the driveway. 

 

The applicant can accommodate the building on the property without applying for variances but 

that would require relocating the existing mailbox and locating the driveway on the smaller street. 

Staff is recommending approval of the variance. Paul Quinlan, applicant, was at the meeting to 

answer any questions.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved Mayor Philip Brown and seconded by Councillor Bob Doiron, that the request to 

decrease the minimum flankage yard setback requirement of 19.7 ft to approximately 12.5 
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ft in order to construct a new single-detached dwelling at 131 Bell Crescent (PID #827766), 

be recommended to Council for approval.  

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

7. 108 Spring Park Road (PID #356741) 

This is a request to reduce the flankage yard setback requirement from 6m (19.7 ft) to 

approximately 2.9 m (9.8 ft) in order to construct a single-detached dwelling on the vacant 

property. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report.  

 

The property is located on the corner of Spring Park Road and McGill Ave. The mailboxes located 

along McGill Ave would have to be relocated in consultation with Canada Post. The flankage yard 

reduction will be to the northeast corner of the property and the reduction would be 9.8 ft to the 

closest point since the lot does decreases in width as you go along to the east. The flankage yard 

would be wider at the corner of McGill Avenue and Spring Park Road. There were some concerns 

regarding sight lines and when staff conducted a site inspection, staff has provided alternative 

recommendations outlined in the report.  

 

The applicant has the front yard setback at 14 ft which would utilize the established building 

provisions of the bylaw. There are a few structures or dwellings that are located closer to the street 

line than the required setback requirements. The applicant was leveraging that situation to bring 

the lot closer to the street. But upon consultation with staff and looking at addressing sightline 

issues on McGill Avenue and Spring Park Road, staff recommended that the front yard be 

maintained at 6m (19.7 ft) to provide sufficient visibility at the intersection. It would also decrease 

the length of the driveway with the access point located in the top north corner which is in excess 

of 50 ft. The proposed building is a two (2) storey single-detached dwelling. The applicant is 

moving to a slab on grade rather than constructing a foundation.  

 

Letters were sent to residents within 100m radius of the subject property and received some letters 

of rejection and concern. A lot of those concerns were relating to – additional traffic on a narrow 

road which is McGill Ave; reduced site lines; and relocation of community mailboxes. 

 

There was a previous application that was before the previous planning board in 2018 where the 

applicant was looking for a variance to increase the unit count to three (3) units. That was rejected 

by Council. The applicant is back now and looking at constructing a single-detached dwelling. 

Staff is recommending approval of this application based on the condition that the front yard 

setback of the proposed single-detached dwelling be maintained at 6m (19.7 ft). Bradley Harper, 

applicant, was at the meeting to answer any questions. 

 

Pauline Howard, resident, indicated that the developer has applied for two variances already. The 

first one was for a triplex. The second one was for a rooming house. Mr. Howard noted that the 

neighbourhood’s concern is that this variance could represent a scheme to be able to potentially 

change the single-detached dwelling into a duplex or multi-unit building. The neighborhood is not 

opposed to a single family home on that R-3 zoned lot, but because of the nature and past variance 
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applications, Ms. Howard requested that a contract be signed to ensure that the property is not 

converted into a multi-unit dwelling in the future.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked Mr. Zilke if Planning Board and Council recommend for this application 

with a development agreement, would this property be limited to a single-detached dwelling and 

not allow for any other types of future development. Mr. Zilke responded that it would, but also 

noted that it is not a standard practice that a Development Agreement be utilized to implement a  

variance recommendation.. If the board or Council want to ensure that the unit remains as a single-

detached dwelling, it could be indicated in the resolution prepared for Council that the front yard 

setback be maintained at 6m (19.7 ft) and that only a single-detached dwelling is permitted on the 

property.  

 

Mayor Brown asked what the square footage of the proposed two (2) storey building would be. 

Mr. Zilke responded that the total living area is 1714 sq.ft – 880 sq. ft on the main floor and 834 

on the second floor. The proposed basement will be removed and will be built on slab on grade.  

 

Ms. Howard also asked whose responsibility would it be when the mailboxes will be relocated and 

that the guidelines of Canada Post are followed. Alex Forbes, PHM, responded that the placement 

of mailboxes is under the Federal government’s jurisdiction and they would determine where the 

mailboxes would be relocated.  

 

Ms. Howard also asked if the trees located on the corner of the property is owned by the City and 

if this could remain on the property. Mr. Zilke responded that the tree is a city-owned tree and that 

would remain on the property and adhere to the Tree Protection Bylaw of the City. Ms. Howard 

then asked if this condition could be included in the resolution. Mr. Zilke indicated that this would 

be covered in the conditions when a building permit would be issued. The department notifies 

City’s arborist of any development that could impact trees.  The developer would be required to 

get in contact with the arborist to work on providing fencing around the tree as well as ensuring 

that construction activities do not negatively affect or impact the tree. Ms. Howard also asked if 

the applicants would be getting rid of the Japanese knotweed. Mr. Harper responded that those 

weeds are currently located where the proposed driveway would be and therefore those weeds 

would be removed.  

 

Mayor Brown also commented that there is a tree on the southeast corner of the property and this 

tree is also owned by the city. Mayor Brown asked if this tree would also be kept and maintained. 

Mr. Harper responded that he intends to keep as many trees on the location and that tree is not 

going to be moved or removed.  

 

Ms. Howard asked if the property was sold in the future, would the conditions of the property as 

single family dwelling be transferred as well. Mr. Zilke responded that when a variance is 

approved, the variance approval would remain with the property. If no action is done within two 

(2) years, the variance would expire and the applicants would have to reapply. If the property was 

to change ownership before construction, the conditions and approval stands and goes with the 

property.  
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Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Shallyn Murray, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request to 

vary the flankage yard setback requirement from 6m (19.7ft) to approximately 2.98m (9.8ft), 

in order to construct a single-detached dwelling on the vacant property located at 108 Spring 

Park Road, be recommended to Council for approval, subject to the following conditions: 

1) Only a single-detached dwelling be constructed on the subject property; and 

2) That the single detached dwelling maintain a minimum front yard setback of 6m 

(19.7ft). 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

8. 14 Park Street (PID #365494) 

This is a request to reduce the required lot frontage from 22m (72.2 ft) to approximately 12.1m 

(40 ft) and reduce the required lot area from 650 sq.m (6,996.5 sq.ft) to 434.8 sq. m (4,680 sq.ft) 

in order to legalize a two-unit dwelling on the subject property. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented 

the application. See attached report.  

 

The subject property is zoned Low Density Residential (R-2). There are a variety of two-unit 

dwellings along the street and the applicant is applying to legalize the second unit. The plans show 

that the applicants have enough room to accommodate two (2) spaces on site. There would be no 

addition in regards to increasing the size of the building or the units. One of the requirements 

included in being able to legalize the second unit is that they go through the building permit process 

to ensure that it also meets the applicable codes and regulations. 

 

Letters were sent to residents within 100m of the subject property and received one (1) letter of 

objection. The main concern was a previous history of non-compliance with the additional 

undocumented dwelling unit and this is what the applicants are looking to legalize. There was a 

lack of driveway space for all street parking and concern that the subject property was used for 

commercial storage. Adjacent to the subject property is Sign Craft. Previous photos indicate that 

the back portion of the subject was used for commercial signage storage which is not permitted. A 

recent inspection showed that the commercial storage has been removed and moved to the sign 

craft property. Staff is recommending approval for this application. Joy Morgan, applicant, was at 

the meeting to answer any questions.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Mayor Philip Brown and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request to: 

• Reduce the required area from 650 sq.m (6,996.5 sq.ft) to 438.4 sq.m (4,680 sq.ft); and 

• Reduce the lot frontage from 22m (72.2 ft) to approximately 12.1m (40 ft), 

In order to permit a duplex at 14 Park Street (PID #365494), be recommended to Council 

for approval, subject to the condition that an occupancy permit is issued on the additional 
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dwelling unit based on the completion of all required work/upgrades to the dwelling unit and 

building as per the requirements of the Building & Development Permit. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

9. New Business 

There are no new businesses discussed.  

 

10. Adjournment of Public Session 

Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Councillor Bob Doiron, that the meeting be 

adjourned. The meeting was adjourned at 12:32 p.m. 

           CARRIED 

 

  

___________________________ 

Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 

 

 



 

 
Public Meeting of Council 
Wednesday, August 26, 2020, 5:30 PM 
Courtyard, The Rodd Royalty, 14 Capital Drive; 
Via videoconference (Webex); and  
Live streaming at www.charlottetown.ca/video 
 
As the City continues to follow physical distancing protocols set out by PEI Public Health, the 
maximum seating at the Courtyard room was limited to 50. An overflow room with a screen to 
view the meeting was setup at the Crowbush/Brudenell meeting room (basement meeting room) 
with a maximum seating of 38.  Upon arrival, individuals were required to provide information for 
contact tracing purposes. 
 
Mayor Philip Brown presiding 

Present: Deputy Mayor Jason Coady 

Councillor Greg Rivard  

Councillor Mike Duffy 

Councillor Kevin Ramsay 

Councillor Terry Bernard  

Councillor Julie McCabe 

Councillor Mitchell Tweel 

Councillor Terry MacLeod 

   

Also: Alex Forbes, PHM  

Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 

Greg Morrison, PII 

Ellen Faye Catane, PH IO/AA  

Bobby Kenny, RM 

Basil Hambly, RM 

Kris Fournier, RM 

Shallyn Murray, RM 

Rosemary Herbert, RM 

   

Participated 

electronically  

via Webex: 

Councillor Robert Doiron 

 

 

   

Regrets: Councillor Alanna Jankov  

 

1. Call to Order 
Councillor Rivard called the meeting to order at 5:34 p.m.  
 
2. Declarations of Conflict of Interest 
There were no declarations of conflict.  

 
3. Approval of Agenda 
Moved by Councillor Rivard and seconded by Councillor Duffy, that the agenda be approved.  
 
Mayor Brown opened the meeting, introduced members of Council, and provided additional 
housekeeping information on availability of sanitizing stations and face masks in the room.  
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Councillor Rivard, Chair of Planning Board, introduced the first item and handed the floor to Greg 
Morrison for the presentation.  
 
4. 35 Connolly Street (PID #358572) 
This is a request to rezone the subject property from the Shopping Centre Commercial (C-3) Zone 
to the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone in order to construct a single-detached dwelling on the 
vacant property. 30 letters were sent out on August 12, 2020 to property owners within a 100-m 
radius and no letters of support or oppositions were received to date. 
 
The subject property is located along Connolly Street, between University Avenue and Valley 
street. It has 41 ft. of lot frontage and approximately 4,000 sq.ft. in lot area. The property is 
currently located in the Shopping Centre (C-3) Zone which does not allow for a single-detached 
dwelling. The C-3 Zone allows for uses such as a parking lot, office, retail store or a warehouse. 
It does not permit for a single-detached dwelling and in order to allow this development, the 
property has to be rezoned to the MUC Zone, which eventually breaks down to the R-1N Zone 
which would permit a single-detached dwelling with the proposed lot size. The site plan showed 
the proposed dwelling. All setback requirements are met in the R-1N Zone. Should the rezoning 
be approved, the plans for the deck has to be revised to meet the setback requirement. Rezoning 
to the MUC Zone does not change the Official Plan designated because they are both commercial. 
The applicants, Ron Martin and Don Martin, were at the meeting to answer any questions. 
 
Councillor Tweel welcomed the applicants to the meeting. Councillor Tweel added that he had an 
opportunity to view the proposed single-detached dwelling and he felt that this proposal is 
consistent with the properties along Connolly Street. Councillor Tweel noted that it would be a 
nice addition to the neighborhood. 
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item. 
 
5. 40-42 Kensington Road / 3 Park Street (PID #365676) 
This is a request to rezone the subject property from the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to 
the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone in order to convert the existing legal non-conforming 
three (3) unit dwelling into a four (4) unit dwelling. 49 letters were sent out on August 12, 2020 
to property owners within 100m of the subject property. 16 letters of support were received to 
date.  
 
The property is located on the corner of Kensington Road and Park Street. It is on one property 
but currently has three (3) civic addresses and contains three (3) units. The request is to rezone 
from R-2 to R-3, as well as amend the Official Plan from Low Density Residential to Medium 
Density Residential. Also, there is a variance request for the lot frontage from 98.4 ft to 53.87 ft. 
The variance would be applicable if this property was approved to be rezoned. The variance does 
not require a public meeting but it will have to go to planning board as part of the request as 
well.  
 
The subject property is located adjacent to the Eastlink Center and across the street is an 
apartment complex. The apartment complex contains three (3) buildings for a total of 105 units. 
The rest of the properties along Kensington Road, Park Street and Belmont Street are located in 
the R-2 Zone. The subject property is considered a legal non-conforming three (3) unit dwelling. 
R-2 zones typically allow for two (2) units. However, this property contained three (3) units prior 
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to the Zoning & Development Bylaw being effective. Therefore, this property is permitted to 
remain as three (3) units and considered as a legal non-conforming or grandfathered in.  
 
The applicant is looking to bring the third unit into conformance and add a fourth unit. The 
property meets the lot area requirement for four (4) units but does not meet the lot frontage 
requirement, which is what the variance request would be for. The site plan showed the property 
meeting the required parking spaces and that the building itself does not have any additions and 
therefore not changing the footprint of the building. Majority of the work will be interior work 
other than cosmetic exterior work and a deck addition. The applicant, Boyd Driscoll, was at the 
meeting to answer questions. 
 
Mayor Brown noted that an additional package was sent by staff following the completion of the 
package that contained letters of support received by the department.  
 
Councillor MacLeod thanked Mr. Driscoll for turning this project into a win-win situation for the 
applicant and the City. The property has had a long-known history and renovating it would make 
a difference and the community is on board with this project as well. Councillor MacLeod also 
thanked planning staff for doing their due diligence in reviewing this project. Councillor MacLeod 
noted that the applicant and staff did a great job and is hopeful that this would be a successful 
project.  
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item. 
 
6. 53 Towers Road (Lot 2014-5) (PID #1076702) 
This is a request to amend a Comprehensive Development Plan and amend a Development 
Agreement to increase the density on the lot from 60 to 62 units. 
 
The subject property is located off Towers Road and is part of the Sherwood Greens Development. 
This is a request to change the density. Although the Comprehensive Development Area doesn't 
have a density requirement, any change to the development concept plan and development 
agreement would require a public meeting to allow for the additional two (2) units. The applicants 
originally had two (2) guest suites in the proposed plan to serve guests that would be visiting 
tenants of the building. The developer received a request from the Canadian Mental Health 
Association to convert these two (2) units into apartment units. Dianne McQuaid, applicant, and 
Chris Jette, architect for the project, were at the meeting to speak to the application and answer 
questions. 
 
Mr. Jette added that the building contains 60 units and they are looking to convert two (2) suites 
from guest suites to full time rental units.  Mr. Jette noted that Ms. McQuaid is on the board of 
the Canadian Mental Health Association and has received a request for these two (2) units to be 
rented to CMHA clients. There will be no change to the building aside from the additional kitchen 
stove and range hood to these guest suites.  
Councillor Bernard asked if there would be other units in the building that would be similar to the 
two (2) guest suites being requested to be converted into rental units. Mr. Jette responded that 
there are no other guest suites other than these two (2) units. These two (2) guest suites are 
bachelor suites and are intended as guest suites. These units do not have cooking facilities in the 
unit which is why they were considered as guest suites. Adding a kitchen would change the 
definition of these units and would be considered as permanent rental units.  
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Councillor Tweel welcomed the applicants and thanked them for attending the meeting. Councillor 
Tweel noted that Ms. McQuaid is a caring developer and operates one of the best community 
care facilities in this province. Councillor Tweel indicated that the proposal is a good project and 
the tenants of the building will be pleased with the project as well.  
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item. 
 
*Councillor Doiron joined the meeting via Webex 
 
7. Amendments to the Zoning & Development By-law (Bylaw PH-ZD.2) 
These are proposed amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (PH-ZD.2) as it pertains to 
Section 20: Medium Density Mixed Use (MUR) Zone mixing formula for housing types to allow 
better placement of similar dwellings; Section 45.12: Private Street Access being removed and 
repealed; Section 45.6: General Provisions for Subdivision pertaining to private roads; and Section 
44.12.4: Regulations for Fascia Sign General Provisions to allow fascia signage to be located at 
the top of a four (4) storey street wall or the top of a building impacted by a step back. 
 
The first amendment relates to the MUR Zone. In 2016, the East Royalty Masterplan was adopted 
and with it, the MUR zone was developed to implement policies that was adopted in the master 
plan. The MUR zone was a new zone that was created to allow for the mixing of residential unit 
types and the purposes of the zone was to create an area that has various forms of housing 
options and topologies to prevent large swaths of one form of housing occurring in a specific 
area. Over the past four (4) years since the adoption of the East Royalty Masterplan, staff have 
worked closely with developers and reviewed subdivision proposals within the MUR zone.  When 
reviewing subdivision layouts, there has been some difficulty with the placement and spacing of 
building topologies next to each other along streets with the current MUR zone regulations. The 
current placement of regulations has made it difficult for any type of conformity and building 
groupings along the streetscapes. In addition, the amount of units permitted in a townhouse 
dwelling is low for today's construction standard and market requirements. Staff are proposing 
amendments as summarized in the report.  
 
The second amendment is a request to repeal section 45.12 Private Street Access. In the past, 
the City has allowed the construction of private streets. Many of these private streets were 
constructed to minimum standards which have resulted in narrower roads with reduced design 
standards, resulting in safety concerns. This has created difficulties for snow removal machinery, 
parking of vehicles along street shoulders, lot drainage from adjacent properties, undermining 
streets due to limited storm drain systems and difficulty for emergency vehicles to gain access. 
 
In addition, the City has had requests to take over ownership and maintenance of the substandard 
streets after the development has been sold. The City has requirements for the construction of 
public streets. The Zoning and Development Bylaw requires that public streets and servicing 
within the streets be designed by an engineer. The developer is also required to post security to 
ensure that the street is constructed to public road standards. The security that we require for 
public roads is held for two years after the road is constructed to ensure that there are no 
deficiencies in construction of the road. Upfront constructing public roads is more expensive for 
the developer but in the long run, it saves money for the developer as they are not responsible 
for street maintenance. Because the street is deeded to the municipality as opposed to the 
developer or residents trying to maintain it. Staff is therefore recommending that all streets within 
the municipality be designed to public road standards. However, existing private streets will be 
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allowed to continue to be used and developed if already approved. But if this amendment is 
approved, no new private streets going forward will be permitted after the passing of the bylaws. 
 
In connection to the abovementioned amendments being repealed, staff is proposing 
amendments to Section 45.6: General Provisions for Subdivision pertaining to private roads. The 
amendments to this section of the bylaw deals with removing any references allowing the 
construction of new private streets within the city. It also establishes requirements for existing 
private streets within the city. There is also a provision added for rear lane access for highways 
to be permitted in areas where multiple driveways onto a public street is not deemed appropriate 
in the interest of safety. These rear lane accesses may be constructed to a minimum standard to 
provide safe access for emergency vehicles. Details of the proposed amendments are outlined in 
the report. 
 
Councillor Tweel asked what standards should be met by developers that would potentially want 
to turn over their private streets to the City. Councillor Tweel asked if these standards are national 
standards across the country in terms of width, necessary infrastructure below ground, no deep 
wide ditches, sidewalks and lighting. Councillor Tweel also added that historically, the municipality 
would always have to bring the roads up to standards and asked if the proposals would alleviate 
these issues. Ms. Thompson clarified that the City has always had requirements for public roads. 
The Zoning & Development Bylaw has a section that includes subdivision require standards for 
construction of public roads. Asphalt is required to be processed at a specific psi and thickness. 
The province also has requirements and some of the City’s requirements are also in line with 
provincial regulations, but some are a little more stringent than the provincial regulations. Open 
ditches are no longer required and a 60-ft wide road. Curbing and gutter are required for public 
roads. There were some developments where private roads were constructed. There were no 
standards for private roads and some private roads were narrower and made it difficult for 
emergency vehicles including other vehicles to access. It would be easier, and it creates a better 
product for the subdivision if everything is constructed to public road standards. The City requires 
security to ensure that the developer construct to public roads standards. The security is not 
released until all deficiencies are corrected and all requirements are met. 
 
Councillor Bernard asked if the subdivisions that were approved five (5) or 10 years ago be 
grandfathered in and not be required to abide by these rules. Ms. Thompson responded that 
properties located on private roads cannot be subdivided. The bylaw requires public road frontage 
for a property to be subdivided. This would be applicable for a development of one large lot with 
a private road going into it. That one large lot would be required to have a lot frontage on a 
public road. Councillor Bernard clarified that he was referring to a new subdivision that would 
have been approved 10 years ago and will only begin with development today or in the future. 
Ms. Thompson responded that if the road already existed, it is not required that it be upgraded 
to public road standards. However, if the development has not started or the preliminary approval 
has not been acted on, they will be required to meet the current regulations. Preliminary approval 
is only good for one (1) year.  
 
Greg Morrison presented the amendments to Section 44.12.4, Regulations for Fascia Sign General 
Provision. When erecting a fascia sign on a building, the current regulations indicate that it has 
to be on the first floor below the bottom of the second storey windows. A recent amendment also 
indicated that if the building is four (4) storey or higher, signs can be erected at the top floor. 
What was not contemplated in that amendment was the step back requirements in the 500 Lot 
Area. Once a property goes beyond four (4) storeys, the building has to be stepped back. If you 
have an eight (8) storey building, the way the requirement reads today is, either the sign has to 



Public Meeting of Council 6 of 18 August 26, 2020 
 

 

be on the first floor or the eighth floor of the building but the eighth floor could be stepped back 
20 ft from the front of the building. The proposed amendment is to propose three (3) locations 
for fascia signs – the first floor, top floor, or the top of the street wall.  
 
Councillor Tweel asked if this also applies to digital signage. Mr. Morrison responded that this is 
strictly for fascia signs but indicated that staff will check how various digital signage are 
referenced in the bylaw. The proposed amendment will most likely apply to developments in the 
downtown area where step back is required. The downtown area does not permit for digital signs.  
 
Mayor Brown asked if the buildings along Queen Street that are four storeys high would be 
permitted to erect their signs on the top floor and Mr. Morrison confirmed. Mayor Brown also 
asked what the size requirements would be. Mr. Morrison responded that the size regulations for 
the signage does not change. The calculation is based on allowable square footage for every 
linear foot of the building. If there is more than one signage on the building or building floors, 
the total allowable signage size would be split and allocated between signs and floors.  
 
Councillor Tweel commented that digital signages are prohibited in the downtown area and asked 
why the Confederation Centre of the Arts has digital signage. Mr. Morrison responded that the 
Confederation Centre of the Arts and The Guild are considered legal non-conforming uses. Mr. 
Morrison added that he can check if there are other provisions relating to theatres. Councillor 
Tweel asked what it means when it says legal non-conforming. Mr. Morrison explained that legal 
non-conforming uses are uses that are allowed to exist but wouldn’t be permitted as per the 
bylaw. Ms. Thompson agreed with Mr. Morrison that the signage for the Confederation Centre of 
the Arts and the Guild are considered legal non-conforming. When the Heritage Bylaw was 
covered under the Zoning & Development Bylaw, signage for heritage properties was dealt with 
under the Heritage Board at that time. It was a different process at that time. Mayor Brown also 
noted that similar signage applications in the past such as Mavors, went through the heritage 
board.  
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item.  
 
Since the next section of the meeting is scheduled for 7:00pm, Mayor Brown called a recess at 
6:11pm and will resume at 7:00pm. 
 
8. Corner of Towers Road & Mount Edward Road (PID #s 390534, 390559 and 

390542) 
This is a request to amend Appendix “B” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Comprehensive 
Development Area (CDA) Parcels and Permitted Uses);  and a request to amend the Official Plan 
Map from Low Density Residential to Comprehensive Plan Area; and to amend the Zoning & 
Development Bylaw to rezone a portion of PID # 390559 and PID #390542 from Low Density 
Residential (R-2S) to Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) to facilitate a mixed-use 
development. 34 letters were sent out on August 13, 2020 to property owners within 100-m of 
the subject property. Tim Banks, President and CEO of APM Group and Pan American Properties, 
founding director and trustee of Killam Properties, and developer for this application, presented 
details of the proposed development.  
 
The project is a joint venture between RioCan Properties and Killam Properties. Mr. Banks added 
that the presentation is available online for residents who wish to look at the proposal in detail. 
Killam Properties is a public real estate investment trust. It has approximately 16,000 to 17,000 
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apartments, commercial investments and community sites across Canada. RioCan is one of the 
largest property developers in Canada and they own the Charlottetown Mall. Killam Properties 
purchased a 50% interest in the Charlottetown Mall with the intent of redeveloping the mall.  
 
Mr. Banks highlighted the primary road network, Community of Sherwood, Confederation Trail 
and location of the proposed development. Currently, Spencer Drive does not link to any public 
road at this time. The developers are proposing that a portion of the Charlottetown Mall parking 
area be turned over to the City in order to develop a new road. The proposed development is a 
14-acre parcel that sits between the mall and Mount Edward Road. The development is close to 
parks, churches, schools, university, business parks, shopping areas and the walking trail.  
 
The proposed development includes - four (4) apartment buildings for a total of 316 apartment 
units. The apartment buildings are broken down into – 60-unit affordable housing building and 
the other three (3) buildings would be market units, two (2) being 88 units and one (1) at 78 
units. These three (3) buildings would have underground parking and there will be shared 
parking; 36 two (2) storey townhouses; the corner lot would be for a community health care 
centre; and a portion of the property for a future public road. Green spaces and landscaping will 
also be included as part of the development. 
 
The entrance to the apartment buildings will be off Spencer Drive. The entrance to the 
townhouses will be off Towers Road and the health centre would be off Mount Edward Road. The 
new proposed public road was also shown on the map. Mr. Banks noted that Council has approved 
the proposed public road in principle. Mr. Banks also presented the traffic study for the 
development. The traffic study was prepared by Don Good and residents may also access the 
complete report in the link found in the presentation. The public road was at the request and in 
consultation with the City to look at potentially getting a public street in this undeveloped land in 
the future.  
 
Mr. Banks also presented elevation details of the project. The four (4) buildings from an exterior 
perspective will be the same in style in detail and will consist of one (1), two (2) and three (3) 
bedroom units. It is a mix of market affordable and senior-friendly units. It has surface parking 
with underground in the two larger buildings, common amenities, fitness spaces, private balconies 
and common outdoor gathering areas. Mr. Banks presented the materials, finishes and 
sustainable building features. The presentation also includes a link to the Environmental and 
Social Governance (ESG) criteria which outlines what will be built into the buildings. The 
townhouses will be two storeys in height, lower scale, closer to the family neighbourhood. All 
townhouses will be three (3) bedrooms with heated garages, open concept and sustainable 
building features. Mr. Banks also presented the scale and location of the proposed community 
health care centre. It will be a one (1) storey multi-unit community health care and wellness 
facility. Mr. Banks also presented the general facts about the development - it contributes to the 
city's troubling vacancy rate and adds more housing choices for the neighbourhood; provides 
quality market, senior-friendly and affordable housing close to shopping centers, educational 
health centers, public transit and parks; discourages further urban sprawl and spreads population 
growth more equitably across the city; located on the edge of Sherwood away from the more 
established areas; the exits for the apartment complex go into the commercial corridor; stabilizes 
the infrastructure cost by utilizing existing resources; encourages business growth and economic 
development; establishes community, health and wellness centers within a walkable distance 
from areas not currently serviced; provides public green space with access to Confederation Trail; 
independent traffic study with excellent to good levels of service has been done; it is a 60 million 
dollar capital project that provides a tax investment to the City; it creates construction and 
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development jobs for design firms, contractors, trades people, engineers; and it contributes to 
local business that includes lawn care and landscaping, building, maintenance, contracts, building 
supply, companies, local retailers, furniture stores, grocery stores, etc. 
 
In terms of investment, it reinforces the mall. It brings the neighborhood to our center and helps 
reinforce the strength of the shopping center. It provides affordable housing which will all be 
done to CMHC standards, senior-friendly housing and single family housing. 
 
There were letters of support from 40 businesses in this community that are within the 
neighbourhood, 15 people from their own business that live in the Sherwood marketplace and 
would like to have options for them to continue to live in that neighbourhood. 
 
In terms of timing, there was a discussion at the Planning board that this project was moving too 
fast. Mr. Banks explained that they entered into an agreement with the seller in September 2019. 
There has been numerous meetings with the City to talk about scale and density of this project. 
Mr. Banks added that if this project was proposed in a different market, they could get up to 1000 
units on the site. This project is only proposing 350 units. The bylaw allows up to a maximum of 
500 units on site but the developers have stepped down on the density for this project.  
 
Ian Harper, VP of Engineering for APM, commented that he has been involved and has been 
project manager for hundreds of projects for APM in PEI and the Atlantic provinces. Mr. Harper 
has reviewed the project details and find that this development is fairly straightforward from an 
engineering standpoint. There is an existing water and sanitary sewer services available at the 
site and the existing road system that goes around the site. This will be improved with the new 
connection between Spencer Drive and Towers Road. Mr. Harper added that they are working 
with the City to allow this connection between Spencer Drive and Towers Road. Mr. Harper’s 
understanding is that the City has tendered the project and believed that it will be a large 
improvement to the traffic situation in that area. For the access to the project, the developers 
have decided to split the accesses between Towers Road, Spencer Drive and directed what they 
believe would be the larger source of traffic towards Spencer drive to minimize traffic on to Mount 
Edward Road. The street access for the townhouses will be off Towers Road. The traffic study 
report anticipates excellent to good level of service on the proposed access for the residential and 
community health care centre.  
 
Mr. Banks ended their presentation by reiterating that they have been working on this project for 
over a year and has requested to extend the purchase sale three (3) times because of the delays 
resulting from Covid and not being able to present to Planning Board. Mr. Banks also noted that 
they have spent a lot of time on the details of the building, soil tests, suitability issues, etc. and 
hopefully be able to enter into a Development Agreement with the City based on what is being 
proposed. 
 
Mayor Brown opened the floor for questions and also reminded the public that there are hand 
sanitizers, disinfectant wipes and masks near the microphone.  
 
Robert Campbell, resident, thanked Mr. Banks and his group for the presentation and he thought 
that the project is a great idea. The city needs housing and he is not against that. Mr. Campbell 
directed his question or concern to Council. The only problem he and the residents of their 
subdivision have is traffic flow from around the Cineplex/mall on to Towers Road. Mr. Campbell 
has sent videos taken on several occasions along that street to Councillor Duffy. The amount of 
traffic that goes through that street is already phenomenal even without this project. Mr. Campbell 
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noted that he is not against the project but is opposed to the access from Spencer Drive which 
currently does not have any other access other than to Towers Road or down to University 
Avenue. Mr. Campbell added that he is not exaggerating that he has seen traffic backed up to 
The Mount. It is difficult to get in and out of the subdivision unless other drivers would let you 
pass. Mr. Campbell wanted to see the City extend Spencer Drive up to Mount Edward Road and 
would like to see that proposal before the development is approved. Otherwise, Mr. Campbell 
thinks that there will be a big problem with citizens trying to oppose this development because 
of traffic concerns.  
 
Ainsley Kendrick, resident and with the PEI Fight for Affordable Housing group, asked Mr. Banks 
what the rental rates would be for the affordable units being proposed and would like to 
understand why the affordable units are segregated in one building and not mixed with the other 
market unit apartment buildings. Mr. Banks responded that he owns the track record for building 
affordable houses in the province and has built several affordable units within the province. Mr. 
Banks mentioned that they do not have the market rental rates set at this time. The tenants for 
affordable housing units will be dealing directly with the province. There is an arrangement where 
the tenants pay a certain percentage of their income for that affordable unit. Mr. Banks indicated 
that it would probably cost $260,000 to build the market units and $210,000 for the affordable 
units. Ms. Kendrick followed up and asked if the affordable units are in agreement with the 
province and within the affordable housing program. Mr. Banks responded that this project was 
put on hold because of the covid situation but indicated that they are in dialogue with the province 
with regards to this project. Ms. Kendrick asked Mr. Banks to explain why the affordable units are 
not mixed with the market units. Mr. Banks responded that from a cost perspective and because 
the affordable units are smaller in size than the market units, it is more cost efficient to build the 
affordable units within one (1) building. A standard two (2) bedroom market unit is about 1,050 
sq.ft while an affordable unit is about 865 sq.ft. In terms of the exterior façade, the building 
containing the affordable units will look the same as the market unit buildings.  
 
Ms. Kendrick commented that she has additional questions and asked if she could reach out to 
Mr. Banks after the public meeting and Mr. Banks responded that his office is open Monday to 
Friday from 10:00am to 3:00pm.  
 
Mayor Brown asked if Mr. Banks wanted to respond to Mr. Campbell’s question regarding Spencer 
Drive. Mr. Banks responded that what Mr. Campbell was looking at is the parcel of land that is 
identified as a potential future road. Part of the proposed development identified the parcel of 
land as a potential road connector from Spencer Drive to Mount Edward Road. At this time, the 
road connector leading to Mount Edward Road is not possible because the parcel that connects 
to Mount Edward Road is owned by a different owner and a business currently exists on that 
property. For the proposed development though, the parcel of land identified as future road is 
reserved for this purpose. Should the City decide to take the land in the future and build the road 
connector, Mr. Banks noted that they would be willing to turn it over to the City. The City is also 
currently undergoing a traffic study for the whole area and that would include recommendations 
or proposals with regards to this future road access.  
 
Stephen Bouey, resident, commented that he emailed Deputy Mayor Coady and former Councillor 
Hilton years ago about putting up a sidewalk along Towers Road. At this time, there are still no 
sidewalks along that street, and he felt that it is unsafe to walk up and down that street. Mr. 
Bouey echoed Mr. Campbell’s sentiments that Towers Road is a busy road and putting a medical 
centre at the corner of Towers Road and Mount Edward Road is ridiculous. The diagram looked 
very functional, but it will not work well in that area. The traffic is an issue. The Mount on Mount 
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Edward Road has significantly increased the amount of traffic and the additional tenant to their 
building is going to increase the traffic even further. The current development on Towers Road 
has already increased traffic. Mr. Bouey noted that there were very few cars passing by that road 
in the past and at present, cars have driven that road non-stop. Mr. Campbell recommended that 
a study not only be done on one development but consider all development that is taking place 
within the area. Mr. Campbell cited the development at The Mount, the new apartment buildings 
that were approved along Pine Drive and Towers Road and other developments north of the 
subject property and asked where all the traffic would flow. There is no new infrastructure to 
handle that. Mr. Campbell also shared that he discussed this with the Mayor prior to the election 
(Nov. 2018) and that, if elected, the Mayor would look into this issue. Mayor Brown responded 
that there is a proposed active transportation pathway that the City is planning for Towers Road 
which would be for cycling, walking, etc. Mr Bouey indicated that he is not against the 
development, but he mentioned that if the proposal was for 500 units, the proposal would not be 
approved. Mr. Banks responded the traffic study that was done incorporated the growth that the 
City spoke about and added that the Director of Planning is here this evening and the City has 
done a more global traffic study of the whole area. The City’s consultants and the developer’s 
consultants are in continuous dialogue to look at the growth of the area.  
 
Mayor Brown also acknowledge the presence of Minister Natalie Jamieson who was at the 
meeting.  
 
Joan Cumming, resident, noted that she sent a letter to the City expressing her concerns. Ms. 
Cumming asked if the City is sure that the rapid growth it is now experiencing will not overstress 
the water and sewer systems. The changing population density all over the city is going from low 
density residential to high density residential. There are more apartment buildings being built. 
Ms. Cumming asked if the future plans for the City are going to be sustainable and if the City has 
systems in place to handle the growth. The City already has water restrictions and is concerned 
that the population of the City does not have a ceiling at some point. Ms. Cumming also noted 
that the 2016 official population count for Charlottetown was 36,000 and when the City’s website 
was updated, the population for Charlottetown depicted 40,500. Ms. Cumming asked the 
members of Council if they are satisfied with the current supply of water from Winter River 
Watershed and Miltonvale Wellfield and if it is going to keep up with the ongoing development in 
the city. Ms. Cumming also asked if the water interconnection planned between Charlottetown, 
Stratford and Cornwall is going to be enough to sustain the water supply. Ms. Cumming noted 
the sewage issue coming from Stratford across the river to Charlottetown and asked if the sewer 
system would be able to handle this amount of stress. Ms. Cumming commented that she just 
wanted some reassurance that residents are not going to run into these issues in the future.  
Mayor Brown responded that as a member of the Planning Board and the Water & Sewer Standing 
Committee, the City is taking all these concerns into consideration before any decision is made. 
The City has experts in both these departments who are continuously working with neighbouring 
communities to ensure that the models are sustainable. Ms. Cumming indicated that the City has 
experienced problems with water restrictions during the summer, the smell from the sewage 
plant, closures for fishing at the Hillsborough River because of contamination and asked if these 
will be eliminated at some point in the future. Mayor Brown responded that with the closure of 
the Stratford Sewage Lagoon and directing the wastewater to the Charlottetown Waste Water 
Treatment plant, the City met with the inshore fishers and they have commented that the fisheries 
have increased dramatically since the East Royalty Sewage lagoon was decommissioned. And 
with Stratford Sewage lagoon transferred to a primary and secondary treatment system, the 
results are positive and now looking at bringing Cornwall on board as well to divert Cornwall’s 
sewage into the City’s wastewater treatment facility.  
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Mayor Brown asked Ms. Cumming if she has any other questions specific to the application. Ms. 
Cumming responded that she is impressed with the proposal but is just concerned where the 
water source would be and where the sewage system would flow every time a development is 
constructed. Ms. Cumming asked who is in charge of the Water & Sewer Committee and Mayor 
Brown responded that it is chaired by Deputy Mayor. Councillor Bernard responded that when the 
Miltonvale Wellfield was built , it took 30% of the water off of the Winter River watershed. With 
the installation of water meters, less water is being consumed by residents than in 2010. Even 
with the growth of the city, the city is using less water which is positive for the City. When the 
sewage system was expanded in 2010, it was expanded to handle the growth of Charlottetown 
for the next 50 years. It is again being upgraded to handle the sewage system coming from 
Stratford. Councillor Bernard assured Ms. Cumming that the City’s Water and Sewer is in good 
shape. 
 
Barbara Dylla, resident, asked how many parking spaces are allotted for townhouses and 
underground parking for the apartment buildings. Mr. Banks responded that there would be four 
(4) spots per townhouse and two (2) 88-unit apartment buildings would have underground 
parking. The parking density will be 50% more than the required parking spaces. Ms. Dylla asked 
how many parking spaces the 88-unit apartment building would have. Mr. Banks responded that 
he doesn’t have the exact calculations but would be around 760 spots on site. Ms. Dylla asked 
how many outdoor parking spots would be available and Mr. Banks noted that the numbers he 
mentioned already includes the outdoor/surface parking. Ms. Dylla asked Mr. Harper what the 
percentage of the parking area is on site. Mr. Banks responded that he could provide all this 
information to Ms. Dylla and will be published in their company’s website. Mayor Brown asked 
what APM’s website is and Mr. Banks provided www.apm.ca and that he will also broadcast the 
website in social media.  
 
Andrea Battison, resident, mentioned that the public was provided with copies of letters in support 
and in opposition for the proposed development and summarized the contents of the letters. The 
majority of the letters were from people who are signing themselves, affiliating themselves with 
building companies, construction, plumbing, heating, electric, furniture stores and oil companies 
and it generally indicated that it would be a great economic boom for the community, which in 
some sense, is true. Ms. Battison asked what the purpose of a housing project is - is it to meet 
the needs of the community at the time or is it to provide an economic boost. Ms. Battison also 
noted that there are four (4) letters from residents who have significant concerns about what is 
happening with the project and how it could impact the local environment and those letters tend 
to dovetail with some of her concerns. One of her concerns was the Confederation Trail. The trail 
is a well-used public open space and the community is being encouraged to use it. The site plan 
showed that the single access road to the 316 apartment units would be crossing the trail. There 
are a lot of residents walking, jogging and cycling along the trail and they would potentially 
experience extreme levels of traffic crossing the trail. It is already quite bad behind the mall trying 
to get into Charlottetown Mall. Ms. Battison asked Council to consider the impact on the open 
space and the Confederation Trail in that area.  
 
Ms. Battison commented that Mr. Banks pointed out some of the energy efficiency programs of 
the development which is admirable. For Charlottetown’s community energy plan to have 
greenhouse gas emission reductions of 50-65% relative to 2015 levels by 2030, Ms. Battison is 
expecting that this proposed development will functioning in 2030. Ms. Battison then asked if the 
developers have been able to calculate how much energy efficiency and energy saving, 
greenhouse gas emissions savings in conjunction with the community energy plan will the 
development contribute. Mr. Banks responded that they do have a lot of experience in that aspect 

http://www.apm.ca/
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of building and their website has an environmental and social governance plan available. The 
proposed buildings will be beyond the existing marketplace in terms of quality related to energy 
efficiency. The developer added that they have around 1200 properties in PEI and there are no 
vacancies at this time. If projects were to be built in the rural areas of the province, there would 
be more impacts to the environment. The city already has infrastructures in place to allow for this 
type of development. Mr. Banks also added that their office is open if Ms. Battison would like to 
discuss this in more detail. Ms. Battison requested that City Council and Planning Board look at 
the community energy plan when making a decision. Mayor Brown added that the Environment 
and Sustainability Department is looking at constructions to meet the net zero goal and there are 
several other components that are involved in order to achieve this goal. 
 
Ms. Battison noted that there has been a lot of development in the city and asked when the last 
housing survey was conducted for Charlottetown. Councillor Rivard responded that CMHC would 
have released its most recent survey in the fall of 2019 which was at 1.3% vacancy rate for 
Charlottetown and 1.2% for the province. Ms. Battison asked how many units that percentage 
translates to and Councillor Rivard indicated that he has the information which he could forward 
to Mr. Battison after.  
 
Councillor Duffy commented that this meeting is to hear comments from residents regarding the 
proposed development and not to provide information and felt that the questions are out of order. 
Mayor Brown asked Ms. Battison to wrap up her questions. Ms. Battison asked how many 
additional units will 316 units impact the vacancy rate, including all the other developments that 
were recently approved. Mayor Brown responded that the Planning & Heritage Department will 
gather the information and forward it to Ms. Battison. 
 
Dian Miguel, resident, indicated that there was a low vacancy rate as of Fall 2019 and appreciated 
the challenges that the City faces regarding environmental impacts, traffic and other issues. Ms. 
Miguel also noted that affordable is also a concerning issue and asked Mr. Banks what the priority 
is for the affordable units, whether these units will be the first to be built or the last to be built, 
and what kind of impact will that have towards our city's current waiting list for the subsidies on 
affordable housing. Mr. Banks responded that the province would have the authority to determine 
the occupancies for these affordable units. Mr. Banks also responded that the project could take 
five to seven (5 to 7) years to implement and cannot determine at this time, as to whether the 
affordable units will be built first or last. Mr. Banks is looking to make the affordable housing work 
for them. The return on affordable housing is not very good but the developers are committed to 
making it happen. Mayor Brown responded to Ms. Miguel’s question on the impact to the vacancy 
rate saying, anything that adds to the non-market value housing is always a big help to the City.  
 
Ryan Pineau, resident, indicated that he owns properties adjacent to the proposed development 
and commended Mr. Banks for a beautiful project. It brings a lot to the area. Letters of support 
came from businesses that he and other members of the business community deal with and 
support. Mr. Pineau believed that this project will turn this vacant, underutilized space into a nice 
development. The space is currently being infilled with backfill loads of topsoil and tents of 
homeless people. Mr. Pineau asked what is the status of the proposed Spencer Drive extension 
being turned over to the City. Mr. Banks presented the portion of the property identified as future 
street which will be turned over to the city.  
 
Donna Gorveatt, resident, shared that she and her brother own a property adjacent to the 
proposed development and they both have no problem with the proposed development. Ms. 
Gorveatt also shared that she does not have any problem getting in and out of their driveway.  
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Cain Arsenault, representative from APM, noted that residents pointed out that most of the letters 
in support were from contractors and business owners and read out a letter from Chris Jette, and 
Robert Haggis (letter included in the package). Mr. Arsenault wanted to point out that the 
proposal is supported by businesses and other planners in the province. There is opposition to 
the proposed development, but this is a healthier form of development for the city, bringing 
development into the city and not further away from the city. 
 
Mayor Brown thanked the developers and added that APM’s website is www.apm.ca for those 
who wish to look at the presentation in more detail. 
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item. 
 
9. 115 Murchison Lane and Deacon Grove Lane (PID #s 425892 & 691162)  
This is a request to rezone the area around Hillsborough Hospital from Institutional (I) and 
Business Park Industrial (M-3) to Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) to allow for the 
development of a mental health and acute care campus as well as a mixed-use development. 
Wayne Walker, Philip Jefferson and Rob LeBlanc, representatives for the project, were at the 
meeting.  
 
Mr. LeBlanc presented the proposed development and the reason for the rezoning. The property 
is the two (2) parcels located along Murchison Lane and Deacon Grove Lane. The larger parcel is 
owned by the province and the second parcel is owned by the PEI Housing Corporation. The 
intent is, when the Hillsborough Hospital is closed, the parcel of land would be turned over to the 
province. The parcel consists of about 79 acres of land beside the river. There is a letter of support 
from the PEI Housing Corporation for this proposed development.  
 
The property currently comprises of two zones – Institutional (I) to the north and to the south; 
and Business Park Industrial (M-3) Zone that runs through the middle of the property. The 
proposal is to rezone to Comprehensive Development Area, which allows flexibility in the future. 
It is a two (2) stage process. At this time, the objective is to be able to rezone the property to 
allow for the concept development plan. The City would then be able enter into a development 
agreement with the province for individual building sites.  
 
Mr. LeBlanc noted that the current issue is that the existing hospital site which will be demolished 
in the future to make room for the new institutional facilities cuts through the middle of the site. 
The intention is to leave that facility open until the new facility is built.  
 
Mr. LeBlanc indicated there has been about a year and a half (1.5 yrs) of comprehensive studies, 
from environmental studies to 100-year flood plain studies looking at the future rise of the river, 
and coastal sea level rise. The intention is to stay out of the 100-year flood plain area. In the 
middle, there are some wonderful old species of trees and the province will be preserving that 
area. The province will be preserving the coastline and wetlands that are along the river. There 
are some service connections that run through the site, existing sewer and water easement that 
runs through. The road will be located on top of that easement to avoid disruption of that water 
and sewer easement. There will be some underground service laterals that will be extended to 
the new hospital site as well and looking at the major new facility, central to the site, good views 
of the river and is located on a relatively flat spot. 
 

http://www.apm.ca/
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Mr. LeBlanc also presented the details of the conceptual development plan showing the proposed 
new road, preserved Acadian forest, existing hospital that will be demolished in the future, a 
portion of the property that will be preserved as part of the heritage integrity of this property, 
future trail connection, and future expansion of stormwater management facilities. Mr. LeBlanc 
also presented the two (2) storey hospital building and other buildings that are being proposed.  
The goal is not to make them an island unto themselves but to have people around them. The 
more people you have, the more activity, and more park space that will make the facility work 
better. Part of that mixed-use development in the current configuration would be in an urban 
format. The buildings have been pulled up close to the street which allows each of the individual 
ground floor units to have exits right out onto the street and possibility for ground floor 
commercial uses. The parking is tucked in behind the buildings. There could also be potential for 
underground parking along the higher areas of the property.  
 
The four building complexes would be as follows – 1) Mental health and addictions acute care 
facility. This would contain, outdoor garden space, specialized care and long-term treatment and 
rehabilitation, skills training and community gymnasium. There will be staff and visitor parking. 
2) Social housing/extended care housing. This will provide residential accommodations for 12 
individuals to replace the existing aging six (6) person facility; 3) Public social safety and 
structured housing. There will be two buildings. One building is anticipated to have residential 
accommodations for eight (8) individuals with programming space for up to 12 additional clients. 
The other building would be a future residential accommodation for 36 individuals. 
 
The plan also looked at how to integrate open space and preserve the existing forest. The 
waterfront will be left as public and open space to preserve the heritage landscapes that are 
currently there. It will also provide public access and opportunities for managing stormwater run-
off from the site and not washing heated effluent from parking lots directly into the river. The 
road is planned as an urban corridor and the current plan is to look at an active transportation 
trail. It allows people on bikes and walking to use the trail. There would still be sidewalks 
anticipated on both sides of the street. The plan also includes an urban forest program and an 
effort to plant native species and species from the current Acadian forest.  
 
Roger Boychuk, traffic engineer for the project, explained the traffic aspect of the proposed 
development. A fair amount of work was done to provide a comprehensive analysis of the traffic 
in the area looking at today’s condition and the conditions 10 years from now. This includes the 
anticipated development volumes from the proposed development and general traffic growth. A 
traffic impact evaluation of the intersections was performed and found that Riverside Drive 
intersection is fairly robust. There is a fair number of lanes that exist and currently operates 
around 50% capacity. With a full new development in place 10 years in the future, it could go 
into the 60-0% capacity utilization. Looking at Queen Elizabeth Hospital, this is where issues may 
arise. With the two (2) lane infrastructure on Murchison Lane and the traffic requested to come 
in and out of that drive, looking into the 10-year horizon, the intersection could pose some issues 
and therefore, identifying that intersection as requiring an upgrade in the future. It could 
potentially require traffic signals, roundabout, additional dedicated turn lanes, etc. The east 
intersection to the hospital does not have as much volume and there is flexibility along that area. 
That could get up to 30% capacity except for the cars coming out of the hospital that could pose 
a challenge. That intersection would function well in the 10-year horizon with dedicated turn lanes 
on Murchison Lane to lessen the impact of traffic. The west access is being reconfigured to provide 
a stop control for vehicles coming out of the proposed site. This could go up to 35-45% ultimate 
capacity of that intersection going up Patterson drive. For the north/east access, instead of 
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retaining the three-leg intersection, the proposal is to convert it into a four-leg and have most 
volume from the development use that intersection.  
 
Councillor Bernard asked what and where should the intersection upgrade be. Mr. LeBlanc 
responded that the upgrades would be the actual Queen Elizabeth Hospital intersection where 
dedicated turning lanes may be required in the future. Councillor Bernard asked what will happen 
to the Patterson Drive intersection. Mr. LeBlanc responded that Patterson Drive would be 
upgraded from a three (3) lane stop to a four (4) lane stop to accommodate the development. 
Councillor Bernard then asked if Patterson Drive up to Southgate was looked at. Mr. Boychuk 
explained that the work done here was to look at Murchison Lane operations with Patterson Drive. 
There has been discussions about alternate traffic arrangements and other connections. The 
biggest concern at this stage is, whether that intersection has access capacity to accommodate 
other levels of future traffic growth under a recommended scenario and based on the analysis, it 
shows that it does have excess capacity when the full development is completed. It will become 
a stop-controlled intersection and may not require traffic signals or a four (4) way stop. Depending 
on the intent of some of these intersections, a roundabout or similar could function as well. The 
analysis was not expanded beyond the proposed development as of this time.  
 
Mr. LeBlanc continued with the presentation to indicate that the City consider the request to 
rezone the property to CDA and approval of the comprehensive development plan that's been 
provided. The application was presented to the Heritage Board and Planning Board and received 
support from the boards. There was a discussion about the extent of the heritage landscape along 
the waterfront. Those discussions will continue as part of this process.  
 
Looking at the policy considerations in the Official Plan with regards to healthcare being the 
cornerstone of the community in Charlottetown, being fortunate to have this first class public 
healthcare system, the need for housing variety and the need for service with water and sewer 
like this are ideal sites rather than continuing the sprawl into unserviced lands and eating up 
agricultural land and farmland. The proposal takes great advantage of this waterfront setting and 
preserving the public nature of the waterfront. It is close and connected to public transit and is 
part of the municipal service boundary. 
 
Andrea Battison, resident, noted that part of the plan requires demolition of the existing hospital 
and that it would be more environmentally sensitive to try to reuse, upgrade current buildings 
rather than building new buildings. Ms. Battison asked if there would be any consideration to 
using or incorporating the current building. Mr. LeBlanc responded that an in-depth analysis was 
done on the existing building. It is a very old building and the goal is to save what could be saved 
and incorporated in the interpretative design of the future building. At this time, there is no 
potential to save the existing building.  
 
Ms. Battison also mentioned that the property falls under the waterfront zone with six (6) storeys. 
Mr. LeBlanc responded that the request is to rezone to CDA for future development, with a 
potential for a six (6) storey building. At this time, it is designed to an urban standard where we 
have setbacks after the third story. It doesn't feel like a six (6) storey building on the street and 
the parking has been pushed in behind the buildings. Mr. LeBlanc reminded the residents that 
the whole development is a two (2) stage process. For tonight, it would be for the request to 
rezone to CDA. Once the specific designs of the buildings are in place, it will have to go back to 
planning board for review and approval. Residents will have another opportunity to look at the 
details of the buildings. 
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Ms. Battison asked for clarification on the waterfront zone and asked if the waterfront zone could 
be looked at in terms of the location of the property or when they abut the downtown core. Mayor 
Brown responded that the City will be going through an official review of the Official Plan and the 
Zoning & Development Bylaw.  
 
Ms. Battison asked about what energy efficiency and net zero building components will be part 
of this development. Mr. Leblanc responded that these will be part of the next stages of the 
development. Ms. Battison also noted that there is a marina with sailboats shown in the plan and 
asked if it could be reconsidered as the Hillsborough bridge is downstream and many sailboats 
cannot get under the bridge. Mayor Brown noted that these are conceptual designs and at this 
time, the request is just to get approval for the rezoning.  
 
Dr. Lewis Newman, resident, commented that the current entrance onto Patterson Drive from the 
west of Riverside Drive off the bypass is a very dangerous intersection to make a left turn. There 
should be nothing to encourage traffic coming down Patterson Drive to get to this development 
unless that intersection is totally changed. Dr. Newman asked if the second row of buildings is 
where the current gravel storage site is and the new hospital concept would be located south of 
the buildings. Mr. LeBlanc confirmed.   
 
Emile Gallant, resident and trustee for the French Language School Board for Charlottetown area. 
He indicated that the French school contains a daycare, and community centre. The school has 
about 450 students and anticipated to reach a capacity of 700 to 750 students in the next five 
(5) years. Mr. Gallant noted that they are in the process of looking at their long-term plan and 
one of the items in consideration is building an additional structure on the property but there is 
not much left property to construct on. 
 
The future construction project is being proposed where the ball diamond currently is and looking 
to start building in the next two to three (2-3) years. Mr. Gallant indicated that he personally 
supports the project and does not have any problems with it. Mr. Gallant added that he would 
love to have more green spaces located in the area close to their area. It would be beneficial to 
their school and hope that it would also benefit the Hillsborough Hospital and the new apartment 
buildings near the proposed development. Mr. Gallant shared that he and the rest of the school 
board has approached the province, requesting to purchase and acquire the piece of land for 
future green space. Mr. Gallant also hoped that this development will help eliminate trucks 
dumping snow and polluting the Hillsborough River. Mr. LeBlanc responded to Mr. Gallant’s 
comments. A recent development that they did in St. John’s was a stormwater wetland for 
dumping snow. It was not discussed as a potential use at this time. Mr. LeBlanc also noted that 
they will be taking into account and consider Mr. Gallant’s future development plans. The benefit 
of having a CDA zone is the flexibility to look at multiple future options. Mayor Brown also added 
that any changes to the uses in the CDA zone would require public consultation. Mayor Brown 
commented that the City does not dump snow into the river. Councillor Bernard also confirmed.  
 
Ms. Battison noted that she wasn’t able to find the definition for CDA in the City’s website and 
asked staff to define what CDA means and what the zone would allow. Ms. Thompson explained 
that the CDA is listed in the Zoning & Development Bylaw and it is an innovative development 
zone that allows more flexibility for development. The zone does not have particular setback or 
height requirements. That is all dealt with through this process where the developer proceeds 
with a comprehensive development plan. What is proposed is basically stipulated within a 
development agreement that is signed between the developer and the City, and the developers 
are held to the development agreement. Once a development agreement has been signed, any 
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changes to the plan would require the application to go back to public consultation and Council 
for approval.  
 
Stella Newman, resident, commended the City on a great job setting up the venue to follow Covid-
19 restrictions and guidelines. The Hillsborough Hospital complex is long overdue for many of PEI 
residents suffering from many different inflictions. It is good to see the PEI government taking 
this initiative. Ms. Newman felt that this is the best place to have this development. Ms. Newman 
added that the city is certainly changing. Ms. Newman is glad that the gravel pit and gravel dump 
trucks working in there all night will be gone. It is a beautiful piece of property and many residents 
are currently enjoying the view of the trees and the river. With the change to CDA, this could 
change. Ms. Newman asked if the residents would be able to see the proposals or changes to the 
proposed development in the future and if there will be additional public consultations that will 
happen. Ms. Newman recommended that the City should do more advertising of public meetings 
other than publishing it in The Guardian newspaper. Ms Newman asked if this complex is going 
to take several years to accomplish and Mr. LeBlanc confirmed. 
 
Ms. Newman noted that she is bringing up these questions for future residents in the area. The 
neighbourhood has significantly increased in density with the new apartments that are being built 
and that these new apartment buildings will utilize Patterson Drive as the main access to and 
from these buildings. There are no other exits to the bypass, to the hospital, or anywhere except 
for Patterson Drive intersection. Ms. Newman hopes that the City would look at how Patterson 
Drive could be a safe access for residents. She asked if there will be a mechanism in place to 
address safety of residents within the complex should there be a need to accommodate the 
situation of overcrowded jails in the city. 
 
Should the situation and demand change in the future, Ms. Newman asked if the City would have 
to adhere to the current plan that will be approved or could this be changed without public input. 
Councillor Rivard explained that any changes to the approved plan would have to come back 
through public consultation. Ms. Newman ended her comments to note that she fully supports 
the proposed development. Mr. LeBlanc thanked Ms. Newman for her comments and will take 
her comments into consideration. 
 
Emile Gallant, resident, asked what the timeline of the project would look like in terms of start of 
construction. Mr. LeBlanc responded that the province is looking at starting with the two (2) 
smaller buildings. The province is hoping that it would go out to tender within the next six (6) 
months. The larger buildings would take at least two (2) years to design and another two (2) 
years for construction. There is no immediate timeline for the rest of the development. 
 
Councillor Bernard commented that a CDA zone would be the best zone for the City to be able to 
control this type of development. Councillor Bernard believed that this is a great project and was 
well thought of. The only concern would be on the traffic flow and Councillor Bernard felt that 
the traffic study only considered the impact of the project and not incorporate all future 
developments in that area. There is ongoing construction of a 60-unit building and a potential 
27-unit in the area. The residential street on Patterson Drive will be heavily used. Councillor 
Bernard then asked if the traffic study also included Patterson Drive all the way to Southgate 
Lane. The City has asked the province if Acadian Drive could be used as a slip lane or right out 
only lane. All the growth will continue on Patterson Drive and will be heavily used. Councillor 
Bernard had reached out the province to review how the traffic issues could be addressed. 
Members of Council attended a tour of the proposed development with Wayne Walker recently 
and suggested to Mr. Walker that traffic be looked further. The project itself may not have a huge 
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impact to the traffic flow but the additional apartment buildings being built within the 
neighbourhood could affect the traffic flow. Mr. LeBlanc responded that they will also look at the 
traffic concerns. 
 
Dr. Newman commented that although the planning has not been done yet for the actual hospital 
building and that it could take two (2) years to plan, asked if there will be another opportunity 
for the public to provide inputs on the design of the hospital. Dr. Newman shared that when the 
Queen Elizabeth Hospital building was being constructed, they were presented with a plan for 
doctors and nurses to review and provide comments. There was a big meeting, suggestions and 
comments were shared and none of the changes or recommendations were considered. Dr. 
Newman does not want this to happen with this proposed development and asked if Mr. LeBlanc 
will be doing the design of the building. Mr. LeBlanc responded that their group will not be doing 
the design of the building. Mayor Brown added that Philip Jefferson and Wayne Walker are both 
at the meeting and they heard Dr. Newman’s comments. Both are part of the project team that 
will be looking at this development. Dr. Newman commented that current traffic flow is terrible 
at the emergency department and is hoping that this situation does not happen with the new 
development. Dr. Newman commented that from a medical point of view, he was a little 
disappointed that not many people in the meeting were wearing masks and recommended that 
it be a requirement in future meetings. Mayor Brown added to also keep six (6) feet or 2 two (2) 
meters physical distance. 
 
Mayor Brown thanked Mr. LeBlanc and Mr. Boychuk for the presentation. Mayor Brown asked if 
this is a $150M project and the MP of Charlottetown mentioned that $50M will be from the Federal 
government. (inaudible background response). Mayor Brown also commended Cumulus for the 
amount of detail and information provided for the project.   
 
Councillor Tweel asked if there is a plan for the entire campus when it comes to multipurpose 
pathways. Mr. LeBlanc responded that the plan is to connect through the existing forest when 
the new roads are constructed. There is a proposal for on street active transportation along the 
new road and there are other conceptual plans for the trails along the waterfront area connecting 
to the school. Mr. Walker responded that they were in discussions with Parks & Recreation 
department to also look into these. Mr. LeBlanc also added that as the plan was being developed, 
they were in lengthy discussions with City staff on a number of these issues.  
 
Tammy Williams, resident, asked if the presentation or reports would be available online or if she 
could get copies of the plans presented by Mr. LeBlanc. Mr. LeBlanc noted that the plans were 
submitted to the Planning & Heritage department and was part of the package. Mayor Brown also 
commented that she could reach out to staff for this request.  
 
Mayor Brown asked for any further comments; there being none, the meeting proceeded to the 
next agenda item. 
 
10.  Adjournment of Public Session 
Moved by Councillor Greg Rivard and seconded by Councillor Kevin Ramsay, that the meeting be 

adjourned. Meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m. 
 
530pm-6:11pm (41mins) 
~7:05-9:28pm (2hrs23mins) 
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